MINUTES

of the LAKENHEATH PARISH COUNCIL MEETING Held at the METHODIST CHAPEL, BACK STREET, LAKENHEATH ON MONDAY 6th MARCH 2023

These Minutes were produced from the notes taken by Cllr J Hastings (clerk had given apologies). The tape recorder malfunctioned

Present:

Cllr G Kelly (Chairman)

Cllr J Hastings (Vice Chairman)

Cllr J Cahill

Cllr I Frost

Cllr J Gentle

Cllr P Gyte

Cllr A Gyte

Cllr E Morley

Cllr R Norman

Cllr W Overy

8 members of the public

Apologies had been received from N Glading, parish clerk (family emergency) and from Cllr M Hugo Declarations of Interest No change Representations from Members of the Public (limit of 3 minutes each speaker) (i) By email regarding playground smoking (deferred to next meeting) (ii) Mr Eric Little from the Community Centre reports that the Warm Hub has now closed. The managing committee hope to resume the project in December 2023. for just one day a week. The Chairman thanked the Village Hall Committee for all their work on the project. (iii) Footpath report and Bridleway issue: the footpath is being used by horses (not but considered to be from the stable) - signage be put up at each end of the footpath to discourage horses and riders. 2023/232 To receive Reports & Questions from a. Update from Lakenheath RAF representative: Sqn. Ldr. S Geary Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email.	2023/229	The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting.						
from ClIr M Hugo Declarations of Interest No change Representations from Members of the Public (limit of 3 minutes each speaker) (i) By email regarding playground smoking (deferred to next meeting) (ii) Mr Eric Little from the Community Centre reports that the Warm Hub has now closed. The managing committee hope to resume the project in December 2023. for just one day a week. The Chairman thanked the Village Hall Committee for all their work on the project. (iii) Footpath report and Bridleway issue: the footpath is being used by horses (not but considered to be from the stable) - signage be put up at each end of the footpath to discourage horses and riders. 2023/232 To receive Reports & Questions from a. Update from Lakenheath RAF representative: Sqn. Ldr. S Geary Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the Community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)								
2023/231 Representations from Members of the Public (limit of 3 minutes each speaker) (i) By email regarding playground smoking (deferred to next meeting) (ii) Mr Eric Little from the Community Centre reports that the Warm Hub has now closed. The managing committee hope to resume the project in December 2023. for just one day a week. The Chairman thanked the Village Hall Committee for all their work on the project. (iii) Footpath report and Bridleway issue: the footpath is being used by horses (not but considered to be from the stable) - signage be put up at each end of the footpath to discourage horses and riders. 2023/232 To receive Reports & Questions from Update from Lakenheath RAF representative: Sqn. Ldr. S Geary Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)								
Representations from Members of the Public (limit of 3 minutes each speaker)	2023/230	230 Declarations of Interest						
(ii) By email regarding playground smoking (deferred to next meeting) (iii) Mr Eric Little from the Community Centre reports that the Warm Hub has now closed. The managing committee hope to resume the project in December 2023. for just one day a week. The Chairman thanked the Village Hall Committee for all their work on the project. (iii) Footpath report and Bridleway issue: the footpath is being used by horses (not but considered to be from the stable) - signage be put up at each end of the footpath to discourage horses and riders. 2023/232 To receive Reports & Questions from a. Update from Lakenheath RAF representative: Sqn. Ldr. S Geary Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)	, , , , ,							
(ii) Mr Eric Little from the Community Centre reports that the Warm Hub has now closed. The managing committee hope to resume the project in December 2023. for just one day a week. The Chairman thanked the Village Hall Committee for all their work on the project. (iii) Footpath report and Bridleway issue: the footpath is being used by horses (not but considered to be from the stable) - signage be put up at each end of the footpath to discourage horses and riders. 2023/232 To receive Reports & Questions from a. Update from Lakenheath RAF representative: Sqn. Ldr. S Geary Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)	2023/231	Representations from Members of the Public (limit of 3 minutes each speaker)						
closed. The managing committee hope to resume the project in December 2023. for just one day a week. The Chairman thanked the Village Hall Committee for all their work on the project. (iii) Footpath report and Bridleway issue: the footpath is being used by horses (not but considered to be from the stable) - signage be put up at each end of the footpath to discourage horses and riders. 2023/232 To receive Reports & Questions from a. Update from Lakenheath RAF representative: Sqn. Ldr. S Geary Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)								
for just one day a week. The Chairman thanked the Village Hall Committee for all their work on the project. (iii) Footpath report and Bridleway issue: the footpath is being used by horses (not but considered to be from the stable) - signage be put up at each end of the footpath to discourage horses and riders. 2023/232 To receive Reports & Questions from a. Update from Lakenheath RAF representative: Sqn. Ldr. S Geary Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)		(ii) Mr Eric Little from the Community Centre reports that the Warm Hub has now						
all their work on the project. (iii) Footpath report and Bridleway issue: the footpath is being used by horses (not but considered to be from the stable) - signage be put up at each end of the footpath to discourage horses and riders. 2023/232 To receive Reports & Questions from a. Update from Lakenheath RAF representative: Sqn. Ldr. S Geary Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)		closed. The managing committee hope to resume the project in December 2023.						
(iii) Footpath report and Bridleway issue: the footpath is being used by horses (not but considered to be from the stable) - signage be put up at each end of the footpath to discourage horses and riders. 2023/232 To receive Reports & Questions from a. Update from Lakenheath RAF representative: Sqn. Ldr. S Geary Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)								
but considered to be from the stable) - signage be put up at each end of the footpath to discourage horses and riders. 2023/232 To receive Reports & Questions from a. Update from Lakenheath RAF representative: Sqn. Ldr. S Geary Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)		, ,						
footpath to discourage horses and riders. 2023/232 To receive Reports & Questions from a. Update from Lakenheath RAF representative: Sqn. Ldr. S Geary Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)								
a. Update from Lakenheath RAF representative: Sqn. Ldr. S Geary Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)								
a. Update from Lakenheath RAF representative: Sqn. Ldr. S Geary Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)	2022/222							
Sqd. Leader Geary reported that they are still flying to Poland and Norway on missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)								
missions. They have had a visit from the British Defence Staff, also a new committee of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)	a.							
of British and American staff. They are interested in employment opportunities for both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)								
both groups and will be publicising things soon. Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)								
Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)								
would like to contact them as they want to be more involved with the community. In particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)								
particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)		Serving staff are available to help out as volunteers during the coronation if we						
Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)								
any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email. b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)		particular the logistics team are happy to be involved with the Help Out Day. Cllr						
b. Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)		Cahill asked if they would help plant trees and bulbs: Sqd. Leader Geary asked that						
		any details of volunteering opportunities are forwarded to him by email.						
Cllr Stephen Frost reports that they are getting ready for elections and reminder	b.	Update from D/Cllr S Frost (West Suffolk Council)						
		Cllr Stephen Frost reports that they are getting ready for elections and reminder						
about ID needed. They regrettably have had to raise the community charge by 2.6%								
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,								

d.	as this is nearly paying for itself. He is aware of parking problems and will chase up the enforcement officers. Update from Suffolk County Council C/Cllr C Noble (Suffolk County Councillor) Cllr Noble mentioned how good the new Lakenheath Times is and made a few suggestions regarding a letters page. The LT Team will be looking at this. He is still concerned about the pot hole outside the Trawlers Catch and dealing with this.					
d.	Cllr Noble mentioned how good the new Lakenheath Times is and made a few suggestions regarding a letters page. The LT Team will be looking at this. He is still					
	suggestions regarding a letters page. The LT Team will be looking at this. He is still					
	concerned about the pot hole outside the Trawlers Catch and dealing with this.					
2023/233	Sedge Fen Village Hall conversion: update from Mrs W Barnes					
2023/233	Cllr A Gyte reported that he had heard from Wendy Barnes and work to remove the					
2023/233	rubble has started. He will report back when more information received.					
	Minutes of the Meeting held on 6th February 2023					
a.	The Councillors considered the accuracy of the minutes of the Parish Council					
	meeting held on 6 th February 2023					
	The Minutes were AGREED with the following amendments:					
	(i) There was an issue over the buddy/ cradle swing: not sure if this was					
	given go ahead but appears to have been done.					
	(ii) Councillors were not happy with the wording regarding Sqd Leader Geary					
	response about car alarms going off.					
2023/234	Financial Matters					
a.	The Councillors considered the Financial Reports from Mrs C Shimmon, RFO	Appendix				
	(i) Accounts payable	Α				
	(ii) Bank Reconciliation					
	It was RESOLVED to AGREED the accounts: proposed Cllr E Morley seconded Cllr I					
	Frost. Cllr A Gyte asked if he could have explanations on money received in as to					
	where it comes from. Cllr Gyte has details on money out. Cllr Gyte will speak to the					
	RFO on this.					
2023/235	Parish Report- Chairman/ Clerk on recent and forthcoming issues/ topics					
a.	Report on the Lakenheath Parish Council Freedom Award made on 24 th February	Appendix B				
L	2023: Cllr J Hastings read out the Freedom Award report on the event.					
b.	To receive the quotation for cleaning at weekends from cleaning services (Sunrise					
	cleaning) All agreed to go ahead with week end cleaning of wings road toilets as per					
	quote.					
C.	Update from clerk on repairs to playground	Next				
	(i) Buddy swing and zip line repairs	meeting				
d.	(ii) Disabled childs roundabout and resurfacing	Appendix				
u.	The Speed Indicator Device Report was received.	С				
	Cllr P Gyte reported that more signage is needed on Station road and also noted					
	that the Police are working to catch speeding vehicles.					
	Cllrs Kelly and Overy are working with school governors with regard to traffic issues for the new school					
	Cllr Gentle claimed he knew nothing about the plans, had never seen any plans. The					
	Chairman explained that so far as the school was concerned SCC statements					
	changed from school before houses, then they gave themselves planning					
	permission, then it became houses before school, and it is now a school to be built					
	and functioning in 2025, long before the housing.					
e.	Update on purchase of SID: delegated Councillors Morley and Hugo had concluded that the Westcotec SID was preferable. Councillors unanimously AGREED to purchase the Westcotec SID.					

f.	Update on BT site (Cllr Kelly)					
	Cllr Kelly is still waiting for formal agreement from BT to use the front gardens					
	area. Cllr Cahill mentioned that she had lots of trees being delivered					
~	Hadata an assains to the alletin and force					
g.	Update on repairs to the allotment fence Cllr Morley has spoken to allotment group and they will speak to the owners of the					
	land.					
h.	Election Nomination forms: any issues contact the clerk	A				
i.	Claimed bridleway in Brandon and Lakenheath (email forwarded 27.02.2023)	Appendix D				
	Cllr Kelly will ask the Planning Committee to look at this issue on claimed bridleway	_				
j.	The councillors considered the date and format of the Annual Assembly 2023					
	Cllr Kelly to ask clerk to suggest the appropriate date and advise us: agreed to use					
	same format as last year.					
2023/236	Items from previous meeting					
	Poor quality of mobile signal (Cllr Frost)					
	Cllr I Frost to look at problems with mobile signals in the village and report back. He					
	will contact mobile companies.					
2023/237	Matters relating to Planning					
a.	Received: Report from the Planning Committee of the meeting held on 22 nd	Appendix E				
	February 2023 (postponed from original scheduled date)					
	Cllr Kelly commented that it was often difficult to view relevant planning					
	applications documents on line.					
2023/238	Lakenheath Parish Reports					
a.	To receive reports/ updates from:					
	(i) Neighbourhood Planning Group including High Street Regeneration					
	Scheme: Cllr Kelly reported they had commented on the Draft master					
	plan and reported that several of the suggestions were not practical. He					
	had sent some ideas and pointers and asked for a revised criteria to see					
	what is acceptable and what not. Should include 20mph speed limits;					
	possible chevron parking outside Library and because of the expense/ as					
	money becomes available, looking at planters and road colouring to					
	persuade traffic to slow. The ACON draft proposed shared space – the NP					
	group felt that on the contrary there was a need to segregate pedestrian					
	and traffic within the open spaces.					
	(ii) <u>Business Forum</u> : Cllr Overy told the meeting that there was nothing much					
	to report on the Business Forum: local businesses have responded well					
	to advertisements in the LT times.					
	(iii) <u>Environmental update:</u> Cllr Cahill asked that she be allowed to purchase					
	20 bin hoop bag supports at approx. £10: it was AGREED to go ahead					
	proposed by Cllr Cahill seconded by Cllr Gyte					
	Cllr Cahill has 420 saplings arriving and needs help planting so she will					
	send out a day for planting, asking for volunteers.					
	Cllr Cahill asked if she could purchase a tree in commemoration of the					
	Kings coronation: unanimously AGREED. Cllr Cahill will arrange and a					
	plaque for both the new tree and the Queens tree.					
	(iv) Update on Coronation Event, expenditure and confirmation of £700 grant					
	from West Suffolk Council (Cllrs J Hastings and P Gyte)					
	The working group have met with the Pavilion Committee and					
	Community Centre Committee representatives and agreed a plan of					
	events over the coronation weekend.					
		·				

	On Saturday 6 th May the Kings Coronation takes place so no plans on the day. On Sunday 7 th May the Pavilion have kindly agreed to host a village Coronation Picnic Lunch from 1-4 pm. The working group have arranged a children's bouncy castle and face painting for the afternoon together with providing a large coronation cake to serve to visitors. On Monday 8 th May the parish council are organising a `BIG HELP OUT` day, a community event at the Village Hall where all the clubs/ groups and organisations in the village have been invited to set up a stand or table to show what is on offer in the village and to encourage new members. This is from 10am to 3pm. Refreshments will be served. A film will be shown throughout the day showing the Queens Coronation and Jubilee events. This will be shown on the stage in the Memorial Hall during the event. The working group are in the process of contacting all the groups, there are 35 in the village, to date, 11 have accepted. A grant of £700 has been received from D/Cllr S Frost of West Suffolk						
	Council towards the purchase of Coronation mugs.						
	Details are in the Lakenheath Times and will be followed up with posters						
	and social media as work progresses. (v) Footpath report and Bridleway issue: footpath used by horses. suggested						
	signage be put up first to discourage horses and riders.						
2023/239	Matters relating to Lakenheath Times and social media						
a.	Update on the new Lakenheath Times village newsletter (Cllrs Overy & Kelly) Cllr Overy reported all going well and the new editors will work on this for the next 3 issues. Income will hopefully support all costs and save the council money, £2,500 received so far. Cllr Kelly, suggested, as a one-off gesture, that LPC pay the two						
	editors an honorarium of £1,000 each for their good work.						
b.	This was AGREED with 2 abstentions						
	Update on LPC Facebook page and Instagram account (Cllrs M Hugo and I Frost) Cllr I Frost reported all was going well. All councillors agreed to `no advertising` and to find a way to block comments as this was not the appropriate vehicle. Cllr Kelly to speak to clerk to see how this was done with the Eriswell PC page.						
2023/240	Matters relating to Lakenheath Cemetery/ Yard						
a.	The Cemetery Report was received (Cemetery Committee) Cllr Hastings reported that the cemetery is looking very good given the time of year. There have been a number of burials recently and obviously these graves need to settle. The hedges are looking ok given that growth is limited this time of year.						
	The two storage containers at the base of the cemetery are starting to build up again and are now over 6 foot high. Cllr Hastings to meet Cllr Hugo next week to discuss. The toilets are clean and well stocked. There has been some progress on cleaning the benches but the one nearest the main entrance is still to be cleaned. The Chapel						
	broken pane has been repaired by Cllr Gyte and looks very good. The Chapel has had the floor cleaned and shined and looks good at the moment but it will be better with a couple more coats on. The Chapel was made ready for a recent burial service in March 1 st when it was deep cleaned and flowers were placed inside for the service.						
	With the Chapel in mind, I would like to work with the Cemetery Committee on producing a booklet on the use and facilities available at Lakenheath Cemetery. This would cover procedures, costs details of various services and offer the Chapel						

	for small funeral services. This booklet could be sent out to all enquiries as well as the local funeral offices. This would help generate income and help with the upkeep of the Chapel. The Cemetery Committee will be producing a booklet in due course, to be approved by Councillors. There are still a number of Christmas decorations on the graves but these can be left a further month before removal to allow for proper maintenance. Everything is now ready for Spring. Summer flower beds that were planted by Cllr	
	Cahill should ensure that the cemetery is colourful.	
	Cllr A Gyte asked if Cllr Cahill could let the Cemetery Committee have a few trees for the gap in the cemetery fence, agreed, Cllr I Frost will arrange with Cllr Cahill	
b.	Removal of chalk and wood from the Cemetery stalls (Cllr Hugo)	
	Deferred to next meeting	
2023/241	Grant Requests	
a.	None at date of agenda	
2023/242	Governance	
a.	The RFO has confirmed that Ayuntee Accountancy have been appointed as internal	
	auditors 2022-2023	
2023/243	Items for forthcoming meetings	
a.	Suggested items for forthcoming meetings	
	Mobile phone coverage - coronation - finance details on income.	
2023/244	Councillors agreed to exclude the public for agenda items due to the confidential	
	nature of the items	

Appendix A

LAKENHEATH PARISH COUNCIL

RESPONSIBLE FINANCIAL OFFICER REPORT

MARCH 2023

- 1. Please find bank reconciliation for month end 31 st January 2023 attached.
- 2. Please find a summary of payments for authorisation attached.

Clare Shimmon

Interim Responsible Financial Officer

6th March 2023

	Chq			
Date	No.	Payee	Description of Supply	Amount
11.01.2023 D/D British G		British Gas	Electricity - Public Conveniences	38.69
		Sunrise Cleaning Services	Public Toilet Cleaning (October &	
12.01.2023	Online	(incorrect amount reported January meeting)	November) Machine Cleaned Floor & Sealer	£855.00
24.01.2023	Online	January Salaries	Incorrect amounts naid - to he	
	Debit			
09.02.2023	Card	Amazon	Acrylic Sheets for Chapel Window	£11.99
15.02.2023	D/D	EDF Energy	Electricity - Cemetery Chapel	£23.00
	Debit			
20.02.2023	Card	Almonry Restaurant	Lakenheath Times Meeting	£22.25
24.02.2023	Online	Staff	February Staff Costs	£3,580.59
24.02.2023	Online	Ray Sanders Ltd	Coronation Mugs	£871.44
	Debit			
28.02.2023	Card	Screwfix	Letterbox for Cemetery Cottage	£12.41
10.03.2023	0.03.2023 Online BT Payment Services		Parish Office Telephone & Broadband	£66.26
10.03.2023	Online	BT Payment Services Office Mobile		£55.80
		,	Parish Office Quarter 4 Rent	£811.42
10.03.2023	Online	Lakenheath Peace Memorial Hall	Warm Room Project	£1232.00
			Coronation Event Hall Hire	£18.00
			Cemetery Mole Catching	£65.00
10.03.2023 Online		Michael Murfet	Opening & Closing Toilets	£99.50
			Gifts & Cards, Woodstain,	
10.03.2023	Online	Nicky Glading (Clerk Reimbursement)	Sandpaper & Masks, Meeting	£65.54
		, 5.	Supplies, Tools & Mileage	
			Flowers - Chapel and Freedom	
10.03.2023	Online	Cllr Jenny Hastings (reimbursement)	Award Presentation Coronation	£81.72
			Cake Toppers and Cake Boards	
10.03.2023	Online	xlpress	Lakenheath Times (spring edition)	£1,694.00
			Street Lighting Lantern	
			Replacements:	£561.00
10.03.2023	Online	Suffolk County Council	Unit 137 Breckland Avenue	£561.00
			Unit 249 Roebuck Drive	£561.00
			Unit 349 Anchor Lane	£6737.80

			Old MBFU Units as spares no longer available	
10.03.2023	Online	Face It Face Painting	Coronation Picnic Lunch	£110.00
10.03.2023	Online	HMRC	Employer's NI Underpayment	£359.99
10.03.2023	Online	DEG Heating & Plumbing Ltd	Boiler Repairs	£93.85
10.03.2023	Online	Clerks & Councils Direct	Freedom Scroll	£108.66
10.03.2023	Online	IA Play Solution Ltd	Cradle Swing & Zip Line Repairs	£1,053.60
10.03.2023	Online	Cllr Gerald Kelly (reimbursement)	Neighbourhood Planning Meetings	£94.45

Lakenheath Parish Council					
Balance at 31.12.2022					£297,960.57
Uncleared payments from p	rev	ious period			£636.96
					£297,323.61
Income					£387.82
					£297,711.43
Less Expenditure (Chqs, Onli	ne	Pmts + D/D	s)		£9,113.97
					£288,597.46
Represented by:					
Balance in Current Account					£9,726.54
Balance in Lloyds Bank Depo	sit	Account			£35,993.31
Balance in Unity Trust Bank I	De	oosit Accour	nt		£76,246.69
Balance in Nationwide Deposit Account					£64,318.09
Balance in Cambridge Buildin	ng	Society			£80,714.17
Balance in Lloyds Bank Depo	sit	Account - S	peedwatch	1	£640.17
Balance in Lloyds Bank Depo	sit	y Account -	NP		£21,584.02
					£289,222.99
Less Payments not Presente	d				
HMRC					£625.53
					£625.53
					£288,597.46

Appendix B

Second Freedom of Lakenheath Parish awarded to Mr Graeme Cook on 24th February 2023

Parish Councillor Ed Morley presented the Freedom award to Mr Cook, saying:

"I am here today to present the parish of Lakenheath's highest honour: that of the Freedom of Lakenheath."

It is my great honour to have received the very first award last year. I have known you since I was a small boy and I have seen you at Fetes/ Amdrams, L.A.D.s and as a hardworking member of Lakenheath life, and also my milkman!

I present this scroll to you, very much deserved at the ripe old age of 105- outstanding!

I wish you a very happy upcoming birthday and my respect and best wishes to you – I gladly hand you your award, sir. A life well lived!"



The Freedom of the Parish Scroll



Lakenheath Parish Councillors presented the Freedom Awards – picture shows Mr Cook, Cllr Jenny Hastings, Cllr Peta Gyte and Cllr Ed Morley

Born on 19th March 1918 at Oulton Broad Lowestoft Suffolk. He arrived in Lakenheath with his parents and his two siblings Stanley and Gwenda, in 1923 and lived in Undley Hall, which had been bought by West Suffolk Council and split into small holdings. In 1926, when he was about seven years old, he was sent to Liverpool to live with his aunt and uncle, as it was thought at the time that this might improve his future, and he returned to Lakenheath only for holidays. He was enrolled in a school in Allerton. Saturdays were very special as he was given four old pennies and was able to go to the Garston Empire cinema. He stayed eighteen months in Liverpool and in 1928 he returned home to Lakenheath.

During this time, he helped his father, after school, with the dairy herd and the small holding and also with the harvest during Summer holidays. In1931 the family moved into Lakenheath village to a small cottage in Broome Road where his father rented pasture with grazing facilities. In 1932 on leaving school at fourteen he got a part time job as an apprentice to the local butcher. At the age of sixteen he went to Cambridge and then St. Albans to continue his apprenticeship with Sainsburys.

In 1945 after ten years away, five of them as a butcher manager, and five in the AFS during the war, he returned to Lakenheath to take over the management of his father's business. He was hoping to create a pedigree Friesian herd, but circumstances made this impossible so he decided to buy milk wholesale already bottled. Thus began Cook's Dairy Milk Round.

The same year he met his wife Joyce, who was from London, but serving in the Land Army in Lakenheath. They married in 1947 and lived in Broome Road, where their three children were born. The business moved to 63 High Street in 1967 and became Cook's Dairy from where it operated until it was sold in 1980 and Graeme and Joyce moved to a bungalow in Woodlands. Graeme continued to work as a butcher, first at the Co-op, and later with Yallops butchers until he retired at the age of eighty.

Over the years he immersed himself in the place he loved.... Lakenheath and the Community. He and Joyce joined Lakenheath Amateur Dramatic Society, he served as Chairman of the Village hall committee, he belonged to the bowls club, the Rotary Club and served on Lakenheath Parish Council for many years. He was a regular church goer and worshipped at the Methodist Church until he was 102 years old when all outings were cancelled due to Covid.

Over the years Graeme organised many annual village carnivals and could been seen riding a horse at the front of the parade, leading the floats through the village, dressed differently every year. He was always involved in Lakenheath life be it as the dame in the annual pantomime, old time musicals, talent shows, dances, jumble sales and singing to the residents of Lakenheath Village Home.

Graeme will reach the wonderful age of 105!!! On 19th March and continues to be as cheeky as ever. He remains full of memories of his life in the place he chose to make his future with his wife of 72 years, three children and their partners, six grandchildren and nine great grandchildren (with another on the way).

Graeme said in his own words that he 'created an affection and loyalty that was attributed to the happy environment in Lakenheath when he first arrived at the age of 5, which over the years evoked a desire for him to make a future life in Lakenheath.'

Appendix C

LAKENHEATH SID REPORT

ERISWELL ROAD incoming SID Jan/ Feb 2023

Above speed limit:

13,664 above 35mph

4,847 above 40mph

1,925 above 45mph

684 above 50mph

181 above 55mph

54 above 60mph

22 above 65mph

3 above 70mph

5 above 75mph

1 above 80mpg

Total vehicle count: 45,387

STATION ROAD incoming

Please note that this SID is damaged and the report includes the time up until the damage occurred Above speed limit

31,256 above 35mph

10,323 above 40mph

3,743 above 45mph

1255 above 50mph

323 above 55mph

75 above 60mph

27 above 65mph

11 above 70mph

2 above 75mph

1 above 80mph

1 above 85mph 1 above 90mph

- above sompri

1 above 95mph

Total vehicle count: 117,978

Appendix D

There is currently no bridleway recorded there on the definitive map (which is the legal record of public rights of way). The applicant has found historic evidence, which he says show that a bridleway legally exists though not recorded and probably not currently available throughout on the ground. He has made what is known as a Formal Application to add the route.

Suffolk County Council will investigate this evidence and if it is considered the evidence is sufficient, a Definitive Map Modification Order will be made to legally add the route as a public right of way.

Please see the link below for information on the definitive map and making changes to it.

Making changes to the definitive map and statement - Suffolk County Council

Regards

David Last

Definitive Map Officer Rights of Way and Access Team Growth, Highways and Infrastructure Suffolk County Council

Phoenix House, 3 Goddard Road, Ipswich, IP1 5NP

Appendix E

Lakenheath Parish Council Planning Committee

<u>Notes</u> From the meeting held on Wednesday 22nd February at 9.30 am Location: Parish Office, Peace Memorial Hall Lakenheath

Present: Cllr W Overy, Cllr A Gyte

Members of the press and public are welcome to attend

- 1. Apologies were received from Cllr G Kelly and Cllr J Cahill. Declarations of Interest: none
- 2. Members of the public may speak about an item on the agenda (3 minutes limit)
- 3. The following requests for consultation were considered:

A. Planning Officer Gareth Durrant Application no: DC/23/0152/RM Consultation Expiry: 24 February 2023

Received at Parish office: 3 February 2023 (Sent to Committee members 3 February 2023)

Proposal Reserved matters application - partial submission of details under DC/14/2096/HYB - means of landscaping at western

site boundary area for the construction of up to 375 dwellings (including 112 affordable homes), and the construction of a new primary school, land for ecological mitigation and open space and associated infrastructure (as amended).

Location Land Off Station Road Station Road Lakenheath Suffolk

Applicant Mrs Lynette Swinburne, Savills on behalf of Countryside Partnerships

https://planning.westsuffolk.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=RPCVYNPDH1J00

sent to GD 14.02,2023

Dear Mr Durrant

Please would you specify what the changes are in the latest application that has been put before Lakenheath Parish Council for consideration?

As a new clerk, I was not in post at the time it was submitted previously, and find it difficult to pinpoint the changes. Please could I call upon your knowledge to quide me with this?

Be great if you could get back to me as soon as possible (there has been no reply as at 25.02.2023)

COMMENT: Lakenheath Parish Council note that the Housing Specialist Strategy Enabling Officer has made comments not specifically relevant to the application, which amount to a Material Change. The Council would make the point that the arrival of the F35 and increased noise levels also constitute a Material Change which require addressing before any application concerning this site are progressed. For information it is our understanding that Suffolk County Council have acknowledged this and have commissioned a Noise Survey for the school site to replace that which the Planning Authority is wrongly relying on. We would suggest that the developer and /or the Planning Authority join with SCC to extend that to

cover the site and establish a proper baseline on which to base planning decisions.

We note with concern that the Landscape Management Plan (1.12) states "The funding for the landscape maintenance will covered by a maintenance fee collected from the residents." If this is considered reasonable and appropriate there should be a condition which specifies how and when potential residents are made aware of this additional expense, and the mechanisms for any increase in costs." The LMP should be amended to include plans beyond the first five years, as much planting will still be immature and require some specialist identification and resolution of problems.

WSC informed 25.02.2023

B. WHAT HAPPENED TO THIS??

Parish Re-Consultation Consultation Period Expires: 7 February 2023 Received at clerks office 17 January 2023 sent to planning cttee members 17th January 2023

RE-CONSULTATION IN RESPECT OF A PLANNING PROPOSAL

PROPOSAL Planning application - one dwelling and garage

LOCATION 21 Anchor Lane, Lakenheath, Suffolk, IP27 9DP

APPLICANT Mr Andrew Rumsey, RS Lakenheath Ltd AGENT Mr Liam Reeve - Reeve Design Ltd

You have been consulted previously in respect of the application noted above. The following amendments by the applicant/agent have been received: amended documents

The changes are available to view in the planning section of our website for your consideration.

On 14th Feb 2023, the application had re-appeared on the planning portal and the clerk confirmed the following:

This application was not available on West Suffolk portal for much of the consultation period, therefore the Lakenheath Planning Committee

The following response was sent by email 01/02/2023

Dear Planning Officer Please would you advise regarding DC/22/0849/FUL (21 Anchor Lane expires 7th Feb 23 one dwelling and garage) which seems to have disappeared from the consultee portal and the public access system. Has this been withdrawn?

Lakenheath Parish Council Planning Committee, at their meeting on 25th January 2023, decided to OBJECT to the application

https://planning.westsuffolk.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=RBRYN2PDIWQ0

C. Application no: DC/23/0185/HH Consultation Expiry: 2 March 2023 Received: 9 February 2023 sent to cllrs 10.02.2023

Proposal Householder planning application - a. porch to front elevation b. single storey front extension (following demolition of existing garage) c. alterations to side, elevation windows including enlargement of west elevation, window to form bi-fold doors and infill of window to east elevation

Location 29 Caudle Avenue Lakenheath Suffolk IP27 9AU Applicant Mr Allcock https://planning.westsuffolk.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=RPNM29PDH5C0

SUPPORT WSC informed 25.02.2023

D. Application no: DC/23/0242/VAR Consultation Expiry: 9 March Received :16 February 2023

Consultation on application received by West Suffolk Council Local Planning Authority Proposal Planning Application - Variation of condition 2 (approved plans) of DC/17/0610/FUL to allow use of amended plans for plot 11 to enable 7 no. dwellings with associated access Location Land At Lakenheath Hall Hall Drive Lakenheath Suffolk Applicant Mr Ashley, Yellow Door Property Ltd The above application can be viewed by downloading it from the planning section of our website.

 $\frac{https://planning.westsuffolk.gov.uk/onlineapplications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary\&keyVal=RQ147KPDHBV00$

SUPPORT WSC informed 25.02.2023

E. Application no: DC/23/0235/HH Consultation Expiry: 9 March 2023 Received: 16 February 2023

Consultation on application received by West Suffolk Council Local Planning Authority Proposal Householder planning application - single storey front extension

Location 22 Covey Way Lakenheath Suffolk IP27 9HJ

Applicant Mrs Beverley Horrex

https://planning.westsuffolk.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=RQ0F6PPDHB60

OBJECTION: Please ascertain if this application contravenes the building line. We noted the objection from 32 Covey Way and feel that this may be relevant and should be addressed.

WSC informed 25.02.2023

4. Date of next meeting 15th March 2023 12.30pm Parish Council office.